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Russell called the meeting to order.  He said how impressed he was with his colleagues around campus and the expertise that they collectively share.  He feels Oklahoma State is an amazing institution in all that they do.  He added that as we enter the holiday season he hoped that when the business of the meeting is conducted that it is done so in a manner that is in keeping with the best traditions of academia, in fact-finding, and objective reasoning.  He also wished everyone a Merry Christmas.

Russell asked for approval of the November 10, 2009 Minutes.  DeSilva moved acceptance of the Minutes.  Jordan seconded.  The Minutes were approved.  Russell asked the December 8, 2009 Agenda be amended to move the report from the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) to item number 4 and the special report from the Task Force on International Education and Outreach to item number 7.  Lacy moved acceptance of the Agenda as amended.  Caniglia seconded.  The Agenda was approved as amended.

Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) – Charlotte Ownby
In introducing Dr. Ownby, Russell stated that he very much had Dr. Ownby in mind when making his opening remarks regarding the capabilities and talents of his faculty colleagues across campus.  Russell noted the role of Dr. Ownby in helping recruit a young faculty member to Civil Engineering two years ago that had strong research interests requiring extensive use of microscopy. Russell noted that Dr. Ownby is officially retired from the Center for Veterinary Health Sciences (CVHS), is Chair of IACUC and continues to serve the University in a number of ways.  
Ownby made the following remarks:

Thank you very much.  The OSU Institutional Care and Use Committee (IACUC) is a faculty committee that is federally mandated under the Animal Welfare Act.  The IACUC reviews and oversees the use of live vertebrate animals in research, teaching and testing.  The OSU IACUC is principally a faculty committee composed of 13 members; the faculty members are scientists with expertise in animal research, some are also veterinarians, some are not.  Federal statue requires at least one member who is a veterinarian with program responsibilities.  IACUC has faculty representing 4 of the 5 Colleges at OSU that are involved in research with live vertebrate animals.  Membership includes one community member who is not affiliated with OSU in any way except by serving on this committee.  There is also one non-scientist faculty member.  The only college without representation is the College of Engineering, Architecture and Technology.
The IACUC has the responsibility and authority to ensure that vertebrate animals on the OSU campus are treated ethically, humanely, used appropriately and that pain and distress to the animals are minimized.  The IACUC is also concerned that the research being done with animals is scientifically valid and socially valuable.  IACUC spends a lot of time and effort to ensure that research is in accordance with law and in accordance with ethical treatment of animals.
The primary goal of the OSU IACUC is to ensure the ethical and humane use of animals at OSU.  IACUC also works to ensure that OSU is in compliance with all federal, state and local laws and regulations concerning the care and use of live vertebrate animals used in research, teaching and testing at OSU.

This past spring (March), the OSU IACUC received for consideration two protocols in which non-human primates were to be used and were to be humanely euthanized at the conclusion of the study.  After much discussion and clarification from the investigators, we recommended approval of these two protocols pending review by the OSU Institutional Biosafety Committee (IBC).  IACUC spent considerable time, effort and resources in validating and approving these two protocols, because of the sensitive nature of the research.

On October 6th, I received an email (authored by Dr. Stephen McKeever), forwarded by the PI (Dr. Richard Eberle) of the two protocols informing me that President Hargis had decided “…that OSU will not conduct research on the OSU campus involving primates when that research will result in the animal’s death.”  Other members of the IACUC also received this email as a point of information.  We decided to invite President Hargis to our next regularly scheduled meeting on October 19 to explain the rationale for this decision.  At this meeting President Hargis explained how this decision was made and with whom he had consulted during the process of making this decision.  It was clear to the IACUC that he had not consulted with OSU faculty, especially the PI of these research projects.  He had not consulted with any faculty committees which oversee research at OSU, especially the IACUC.  He had not consulted with any Department Heads or Associate Deans for Research.  He did consult with Dr. Stephen McKeever, Vice President for Research and Technology Transfer and the Institutional Official for IACUC.
The Committee is very concerned that this decision has set a dangerous precedent whereby the OSU President can prevent scientifically meritorious, cutting edge research because of political views, external pressure or other non-academic influences.  This, we believe, has resulted in limiting intellectual freedom and the ability to perform the duties inherent to, and expected of, major research institutions.
While the OSU President has the authority to make such decisions, the IACUC believes that this decision should be rescinded.  The larger issue is that the decision making process used by President Hargis was flawed.  The OSU IACUC strongly believes that the faculty researchers at OSU deserve and need a president who routinely incorporates faculty input into his decision making process.

Therefore, on behalf of the OSU IACUC, I would like to introduce the following resolution for consideration and adoption by the Faculty Council.
Be Resolved:

The OSU President shall not unilaterally prohibit lawful research at OSU without first consulting with the appropriate faculty committees, OSU Faculty Council, Deans, Associate Deans of Research, Department Heads and investigators who would be impacted by a decision to prohibit a research activity.

Russell thanked the IACUC for their work and acknowledged their resolution.  Russell asked for discussion from Councilors and Visitors.  Russell encouraged participants to maintain civil decorum in making their remarks.  Russell also acknowledged that the attendance of the President and also offered that at some point there would be comments from the President.  Russell asked that speakers identify themselves by name.
Bud Lacy asked why the Provost had not been included in the deliberations.  Ownby said the committee had not specifically discussed including or excluding the Provost.  Ownby noted IACUC’s general view that the Provost was more in charge of academics rather than research.  She felt it was viewed the VP for Research would be the person over the research arena.  Lacy commented that he believed that the VPR reported through the Senior Vice President and Provost.
David Yellin, College of Education, thanked the IACUC.  Yellin said that he felt this issue went beyond this particular research study and basically goes to the influence of administration on faculty in any area to conduct research that has been approved.

Lacy again stated his concern about the absence of the Provost in the process of deliberations.  He commented he is a believer in shared governance.  It worried him what this may portend for the notion of shared governance.  If this is an important academic, research, or institutional issue then it has to be shared somehow with faculty and that was not done in this case.  He worries about this as a precedent for future actions that might be taken.
Ken Bartels, Center for Veterinary Health Sciences, stated that the faculty involved and this research originated in his college.  He noted his view that statements have been made on both sides are not totally correct.  There is more information that needs to be garnered.  There is also a need to better inform the faculty regarding what transpired.  He agreed with Lacy as being concerned regarding the process.  He feels there is still information that needs to be garnered from this particular situation that improves communication as well as makes all parties aware that in an academic institution with shared governance there is some type of communication that needs to take place.  He thinks it is up to each Councilor to gain the information they need to consider the resolution.  Perhaps there needs to be more information gained through one of the Faculty Council committees that would allow the Councilors to have both sides of the situation explained.
Russell said he personally agreed with Bartels.  This is a classic case where there  should be more fact finding before conclusions are reached.
Ownby said she had met with the Faculty Council Research Committee.
Jim Smay, Research Committee Chair, said Dr. McKeever had met with the committee and was very forthcoming about many of the facts regarding what had occurred.  McKeever, in Smay’s opinion, had corrected some of the misperceptions that had been played out in the media.  Smay felt McKeever did a good job in explaining the fairly complex decision-making process to the committee.  Smay said there was a fairly strong consensus on the Research Committee that the President and Vice President McKeever had legitimate concerns regarding what had occurred that could not be publicly discussed.  Smay added that the Research Committee felt confident in the scientific and ethical review from IACUC and that they had exercised appropriate due diligence in that this protocol was vetted several times.  Speaking personally, Smay said he felt the scientific process lends itself to considerable peer and external review.  In all the evidence that was presented, he does not feel the science was disputed in evaluation of these protocols.  Instead, Smay believes there were other issues at play.  Most significantly, the committee has been reassured that the President’s and the VPR’s action pertains solely to one single research project and does not represent a position on non-human primate research in general.
Russell as Chair, moved to refer this issue to the Research Committee for more deliberation, fact-finding and consideration of the IACUC resolution to be brought to Council at a future meeting, without objection,.  No objections were voiced.  The issue is referred to the Research Committee.
Russell commented, as Chair, that he had visited with a number of the principals who were engaged in this process.  Russell’s overwhelmingly feeling was that, as faculty, they would like for this decision to be confined to this single episode – noting that there is a legal term where we develop findings based solely on the particular case before the court.  On behalf of the faculty, Russell stated that the faculty do not wish to see the decision extended beyond this one specific case and not see a pattern develop.

Lacy asked Ownby to expand on the IACUC decision.  Ownby replied the main issue for the committee was the process by which the decision was made, not receiving faculty input.  Ownby noted that there was some disagreement and discussion within the IACUC in order to come to consensus on the resolution and the background supporting it.  The main issue for IACUC is the process by which the decision was made, i.e. not getting faculty input.  In the future, the IACUC wants appropriate faculty discussion.  The IACUC committee voted unanimously, 10 of the 13 members present, in favor of this resolution and also unanimously to bring the resolution to Faculty Council.
Russell stressed his feelings that the IACUC Committee does this University a great service.  Russell noted that IACUC looked at over 100 protocols per year.  Deena Gregory, IACUC Manager, replied they have studied and looked at over 240 protocols during the past three years
Russell offered some anecdotal information which he believes informs the discussion regarding the expertise generally available at OSU and the significance of; that he has a niece working on a Master’s Degree at Kansas State.  During a Thanksgiving visit Brad Morgan, Animal Science Professor, showed her the laboratories in the Food Science Building and took her on a tour of the facilities.  Russell said he was so impressed with the resources, facilities and capabilities here at this University in that area and he could not get over how competent and experienced the many researchers are here at OSU.  In this regard, OSU is truly a national University.  As faculty we need to preserve the scientific method, the value of peer review, and all the creative processes.
Ownby corrected her earlier comment and noted that there were 11 of 13 members of the IACUC present in unanimous support for their resolution to the Council.

Russell noted that some of the information provided in Ownby’s background may be in factual dispute.  Those are some of the things that the Research Committee needs to look at.  Ownby noted that the background reflects the perception from members of the IACUC.  Russell noted that there were different perspectives and that he felt it was important to note differences of opinion or differences in relating the factual record.
Barbara Miller asked Ownby about an issue regarding protocol.  Ownby replied that after a decision is made by IACUC usually revisions are made.  Then, a letter of approval is sent to the PI and the institutional official is informed.  By federal law, if the IACUC Committee approves a protocol, the institutional official and President could make the decision not to approve.  However, the reverse cannot be done.  Two examples – If the IACUC Committee’s action is not to approve a protocol the President does not have the authority to reverse that action and approve it.  If the IACUC Committee’s action is to approve a protocol the President does have the authority not to approve it.  Miller asked for more clarification.  Ownby said VP McKeever, as the institutional official, could look at any protocol at any time.  
Dr. Stephen McKeever added the only reason this protocol went to the President was because of advice from Michael Lorenz, Dean of the Center for Veterinary Health Sciences, that he should inform the President this particular experiment was going through IACUC.  Normally protocols do not go to the President.
Denver Marlow, Director of Animal Resources in the Vet School, clarified that all the actions of the IACUC Committee are summarized in Minutes and the Minutes are routinely forwarded to the VP for Research.

Yellin said his concern again was the larger issue of what does this type of decision do to our reputation as a research institution nationwide.  Russell replied he agreed and hoped the Research Committee would address these kinds of questions.
Lacy again wondered why the President got involved.  Russell noted that McKeever had already stated that Dean Lorenz had brought the matter to the Senior Administration.

Remarks and Comments from the President – Burns Hargis
The President commented on the previous report.  He said he might have his views, the IACUC has their views, and certainly, Dr. Eberle has his views.  He said while the exact language of the resolution is overly broad, i.e., talking to every dean on campus, the later statement, which is not in the resolution, is to speak to appropriate faculty and the investigators regarding this issue.  He said that clearly should have been done.  It was not done.  It was a “rookie” mistake.  He is committed to shared governance and feels he has engaged fairly diligently in that regard except for this unfortunate lapse.  
He did go back and met with the IACUC Committee, which included the Principal Investigator, heard the positions and arguments, and concluded they were not dispositive and he did not reverse the decision.  He added that should have happened before (meeting with the IACUC) and not afterwards.  He said if the language were limited to working with the appropriate faculty involved in the issue I, as a Faculty Council member, would vote for it.  He thinks what has to be done is to go back and look at the exact language with the committee and come up with something reasonable in that regard.
We have a saying in the courthouse that “Bad facts make bad law.”  The President said there were many factors that made this a complicated decision and certainly not as it has been represented in the press.  He said this is the very unfortunate part of this.  This is playing out all across the world.  This situation is fraught with misstatements and half-truths and outright untruths.  To clear up all the details of this issue would be very difficult.  Unfortunately, people do not really study the issues in detail.  Insofar as to the spirit of the resolution is concerned there should be faculty consultation on these matters.  With regard to the resolution the President noted that he adopts it, he will follow it, and he will support it.
On the matter of authority, the President said he felt it is important for everyone to know that federal regulations make it very clear that ultimately the decision of the President in these matters is final.  There is nothing about the basis for the President’s decision.  The allegations here that this decision was based on politics, outside influence, and non-scientific reasons is absolutely untrue.  There was no outside influence unless you were including scientists and University presidents he consulted.  There was never any communication whatsoever with anyone or association that could remotely be characterized as an animal rights organization.  He is completely committed to research.  He is proud to be one of the creators of the EDGE Research Endowment.  It came out of the committee he chaired with former Governor David Walters.  He deeply believes that research is the future for Oklahoma.  He considers it to be a tremendous benefit to society but it is also a great economic development benefit.  In and of itself basic research is a very valuable activity and, then, of course, spins off other benefits for mankind and for the economy of Oklahoma.
This decision does pertain solely to the matter of the one research project.  One of the most dangerous things that any manager or judge can get into is trying to extend principles placed on a certain set of facts to other sets of facts.  He learned a long time ago you do not do that.  You look at every deal individually and figure out what is important.
These decisions have to be based on some reasonable criteria and the work of the IACUC Committee is critical.  The finality of a negative decision from the IACUC is absolutely valid.  In other words, if IACUC turns down a project based on ethical or scientific merit, then that decision cannot be overturned and I support that rule.  That step has to be taken and a project has to be passed by the IACUC.
There are other considerations.  No one here at this University can do anything we want to do.  Just because we want to engage in some sort of research or establish some new program or establish some new major does not mean you can do it even if it is a meritorious program.  Why?  Because it may not be within our mission.  Because we may not have the resources.  Because we may not have the facilities.  Those that we have we may want for some other initiatives that are important.  There are a lot of things to consider when you are taking on some new effort.
Some will say, this is not new.  We do research on primates and that is exactly correct.  But it is a new step because in that we do not currently euthanize non-human primates.  He added, however, this was not the deciding factor here.  There were a number of factors that were very important in this matter.
The President stated his support research generally.  “…We are involved in animal research consistent with the highest ethical standards as determined by IACUC and others.  We are very active in the area of detecting and developing counter measures to biological agents that could be used as weapons of terror.  Research is a very, very important aspect of this University.”  He stressed he is not influenced by outside political opinions.  He has tried to work on this as hard as anything he has ever studied to come up with the right decision.  He does not pretend that others agree with his decision.  If you knew everything I knew about his, you might still disagree with me.  He said the only interest he had was the best interest of Oklahoma State University.
He again apologized for not consulting the faculty in this matter and said it will not happen again.

Russell thanked the President for his remarks.

Lacy asked the President why he did not allow the research to go forward.
The President replied that was in the statement he made to the campus on December 3 and it was the subject of the Op-Ed in the papers.  He thought it was not necessary to review all that was in there but did say that was not all the facts.  He has confidential facts, but he feels the facts he enumerated were sufficient.
Ulrich Melcher, Regents Professor, Biochemistry & Molecular Biology, said what appeared in the paper and message were all the things that were not reasons.  It was never stated what was the reason and that was what he wanted to know.  The President replied he thought they were the reasons.  
The President added these are very sensitive matters.  NIH and other research institutions have rules and regulations about the activities you are engaged in.  It is not that you are trying to keep them secret.  It is just that they do not want them broadcast constantly because people will only get part of the story.  To come in on every decision I make and go through, in lurid detail, every factor that was considered is simply not prudent, it is not proper, and it certainly is not in the best interests of Oklahoma State University.
Smay noted that the Vice President for Research and President were very forthcoming in the committee meeting but were not able to divulge confidential information.  Smay added he thought a number of factors led to the President’s decision and not just one.
Russell noted that action by the Research committee is appropriate.  Russell noted that there may be confidential information that is compelling in this matter and that to the degree possible, that information should be considered.
Russell stated there are a lot of questions and there had been a lot of discussion.  He thought that as a University community discussion and response are appropriate.  As a faculty, we are concerned about the creative processes.  We are concerned about our freedom to pursue our research and creative activities.  We choose to be faculty members because it is different from other occupations.  We do things, not necessarily for a financial gain, but because we love to learn new things.  Most, if not all, of the research on campus, from Animal Science research to Political Science research, accrues to the common good.  It improves our society not just from the things we have but the way we organize ourselves, the structures we build into our society, the things that make us Americans or part of a civilized country.
Hargis said he was not a medical researcher or animal scientist.  Instead, he relies heavily on Steve McKeever in this matter.  He added he has served for many years on the Board of the Oklahoma Medical Research Foundation.  He headed their finance committee for many years and was involved in a lot of their judgments regarding various research projects.  He reiterated again he relied heavily on Steve McKeever in this matter although as he said earlier he had consulted with some outside parties.  In that process, and he wants to consult with faculty about this, he thinks it might be helpful to develop a Blue Ribbon Panel (for lack of a better term) of OSU scientists and distinguished outside well regarded scientists, and work with them to develop some policies and procedures and also to seek counsel from time to time.  But Hargis noted that he is mostly thinking out loud.  
He reassured everyone it was his absolute commitment to make the best decisions he could for this University in its best interest.  He has no other agenda; he is not looking for any other job.  He has always said he respected faculty and, once again, apologized for not consulting faculty on this issue.
Ron Miller asked the President if he had gone through the process that everyone wants him to go through, and consulting with the faculty, would he have ended up at a different place.  The President replied, “No.”

Bob Avakian, Councilor, recommended faculty issue some kind of statement saying the President’s decision itself is not the problem but the way the decision was reached is the problem.  As such, for the Council to consider some kind of public statement backing the decision in an attempt to defuse what is going on in the press.  We are taking a black eye, and anything we can do to diffuse that situation would be helpful.  Ownby said she thought he had been misunderstood, that IACUC is not in agreement with the decision.  IACUC is asking that the decision be rescinded.  It was not stated in the resolution but that is what they think.

Russell said, once again, he does not think everyone knows all the deciding factors and might not ever know.  As stated before, the issues and the fact finding mission has been referred to the Research Committee.
On another matter, Ron Miller asked the President about the “furlough” rumor going around.  President Hargis said furloughs are one of the options they want to avoid at all costs.  So far the Governor has been adamant not to have a special session.  There will have to be some judgments made once the legislature convenes in February.  It is late enough in the year that there is not a lot of time to do things.  You cannot start taking a certain amount off your budget and amass what you need in savings.  Dr. Bosserman and Joe Weaver have been working with the President on ideas and ways to make cuts.  He thinks all the cuts so far have not cut into our academic mission in any material way and, hopefully, not at all.  He did add that there is what he would call a “soft hiring freeze.”  He said furloughs had been discussed and they know what the consequences would be if they had to go there.  It would be limited insofar as the days and the amount of money you make.  People in the upper echelon would take a bigger hit than those lower in pay.  He said he could not see looking at two or three week furloughs in any event if it happened at all.  He ended by saying he wanted to avoid furloughs if at all possible.
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations – Marlene Strathe
09-11-01-ASP
University Academic Format and Final Examination Policy – Accepted.  The proposed changes have been discussed with and approved by the Instruction Council and the Council of Deans.
Strathe added that one other academic matter that was brought to her attention had to do with instructor evaluations.  She had spent time with University Legal Counsel and it has been determined that the evaluations are part of the personnel decision-making process and will remain as part of the personnel files and are not open under the Open Records Act.

Russell said he had asked McCann, as Chair of the Academic Standards and Policies Committee, to look into this issue.  Due to the fact we now know that Student Surveys of Instruction will remain as confidential information, it will no long be necessary for the committee to look into this issue.
SPECIAL REPORT:  Task Force on International Education and Outreach – Mark Weiser
Russell introduced Weiser and said he was a faculty member in the School of Business and has been chairing the Task Force on International Education and Outreach.
Weiser said the committee is seeking input in this process.  They are nearing the end of the task force’s work and wanted to come to Faculty Council with some of the recommendations which will be revised, finalized, and submitted to the Provost in the next week.  These are the result of conversations with interested groups and individuals, review of previous reports, recommendations, and institutional data, and extensive discussion among the task force members.  Some of these recommendations are not yet final.  They are discussing areas to omit, modify, and/or enhance.  This is the current working recommendation list.  Each of these recommendations also has a justification section that that will accompany it in the final document.
The selection of members for the task force was not based on representing their specific colleges but instead were selected because of some background they had in international education, outreach, distance learning, and study abroad.  They represented various parts of the University.  The committee members include:  Glenn Brown, Camille Deyong, Kathy Elliott, Steve Harrist, David Henneberry, Tim Huff, Blayne Mayfield, Walter Shaw, Barbara Stoecker, and Mark Weiser

The charge was basically to look at the purpose of the Division of International Education and Outrearch, which is located in the Wes Watkins Center, and what the necessary functions were to meet that purpose, the organizational structures to support those functions, what financial resources were required, what the relationship should be between the Division and the individual colleges, and the purpose of the division and necessary functions.
Groups Providing Input included:  Council of Deans, Dr. James Hromas, Director IE&O, Study Abroad Sub-Committee, International Advisory Council, Individual Associate Deans, Outreach Directors, Instruction Council, Outreach Council, and the Provost.

Recommendations included:  Short Term Study Abroad, Distance Learning, Independent Study, School of International Studies, Meeting Services, Organization, and other outcomes.
Weiser provided detailed recommendations from the committee as follows:

Short Term Study Abroad

· We recommend that an International Studies Travel and Resource Office be established within the DISO.
· We recommend that a request be made to the Board of Regents to exempt short-term study abroad course from the regular bid process.
· We recommend that the portion of the Provost’s Scholarship Program for short-term study abroad courses be managed by the International Studies Travel and Resource Office and that need be a significant factor in the awards.

· We recommend that additional scholarship funding be provided for short-term study abroad experiences.
Distance Learning
· We recommend that a common and coordinated marketing and support resource be created for distance learning courses.
· We recommend that full-semester distance learning course registration be accomplished through SIS during the regular enrollment period. 

· We recommend that billing for full-semester courses be done automatically upon enrollment through the regular bursar process. 
· We recommend that non-consortium credit-based distance learning courses have the same tuition rate as on-campus classes. 

· We recommend that appropriate approved fees be charged to distance learning courses.
· We recommend that colleges be allowed to set their own fees.
· We recommend that the AVP/ISO coordinate with other relevant Vice Presidents to set the amounts to be collected by the general University well before enrollment begins for the semester they are to be collected.
Independent Study
· We recommend that the independent study courses be held to the same academic standards and review processes as all other courses.

· We recommend that semester-based courses be offered only by college outreach offices.

· We recommend that the Independent Study office be encouraged to actively pursue non-competing and complimentary markets for year-long course offerings.
School of International Studies
· We recommend the creation of an International Studies Fellows program. 

· We recommend a close review and possible revision of the administrative support and advising structure within the School.

· We recommend rapid implementation of an undergraduate minor in International Studies that explores international interactions that can be applied in the context of another OSU degree. 
· We recommend review of new markets for the English Language Institute.
· We recommend review of the Mexico Liaison Office.
Meeting Services
· We recommend an active liaison with the School of Hotel and Restaurant Administration to include opportunities for paid or unpaid interns.
· We recommend a review to consider moving other facility management and support under the management of meeting services.
Organization

· We recommend that all academic international services to students be consolidated in this Division.
· We recommend that most or all international education and outreach functions be consolidated under a “Division of International Studies and Outreach” (DISO) and that the current organization be restructured under an Associate Vice President of Academic Affairs for International Studies and Outreach (AVP/ISO). 

· We recommend that the AVP/ISO review and consolidate the current administrative structure.
Russell suggested these recommendations be reviewed by the Faculty Council Student Affairs and Learning Resources Committee.  Weiser said the draft recommendations would be given to the Provost on December 16 and then would probably come back to the committee for revisions.  Hickman, SALR Chair, said her committee would be glad to review the recommendations.
Aravind Seshadri, GPSGA President, asked if there were any accommodations for providing incentives for faculty to lead short-term courses to increase participation.  Weiser replied the Fellows Program includes that specifically.  Some incentives have been discussed for the first offering of a course that that be made available.  Dollar figures have not been decided.  They are hoping to drive down the cost of offering them so perhaps the colleges would also be able to provide those incentives.
Seshadri said there was a difference in participation based on different colleges.  He said last year A&S had very little participation and CASNR had much participation.  Are there any recommendations for colleges to increase their offerings?  Weiser replied, “Yes, in fact we looked at CASNR as the example.  If they continue at the same level every year they would have something like 30 percent of all their students participate.  Even CASNR is at a point that without some significant change to drive down costs and to support faculty they are somewhat at their limit.  In the report we reflect some of those practices that will facilitate others to move toward CASNR and hopefully some other issues that will allow CASNR to go even further”.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES — Mindy McCann
McCann reported the committee has been looking into increasing the elected faculty representation on the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC).  At the present time Faculty Council has one representative and the ASP committee is looking at recommending increasing that number.  The committee would like to look at institutionalizing a report from the Faculty Council representative to GEAC at future Council meetings.  There will possibly be recommendations forthcoming.  She encouraged any faculty who has input regarding this issue to email her at mindy.mccann@okstate.edu.

Russell commented, “If we really believe in faculty governance we need greater participation from the General Faculty.  We are going to start a consistent message of asking faculty members to participate on these types of committees.”
ATHLETICS — Art Klatt
Klatt reported the committee had met with the Director of Campus Recreation, Kent Bunker, and they were very impressed.  Intramural athletics at Oklahoma State University involves many students.  According to Mr. Bunker 14,000 OSU student participate in intramural athletics.  It is the largest program in the BIG 12.  OSU has more than 400 basketball teams, around 400 different football teams, 250 volleyball teams, 180 soccer teams and 200-300 softball teams.  Currently there are 7,000 students taking 112 different recreational classes.  The committee asked Mr. Bunker what their problems were and he replied basically nothing.  Bunker added they receive good support from the University.  He said they had enough money which includes a budget of $180,000 per year plus his salary, salaries for the support staff, and money to purchase equipment and supplies.  Of the $180,000 received approximately 93 percent goes to pay student salaries.  The program is basically student run and student supervised.  One problem is that OSU has 26 sports clubs which are travelling clubs.  According to the Oklahoma Attorney General those are outside of the OSU mission and therefore OSU cannot give any support to those 26 clubs.  However, OSU does give $30,000 annually to support them even though their budget is approximately $300,000.  They are not insured.  They have to use their own vehicles.  They cannot use OSU vehicles.  However, each club has to have a faculty advisor.  Bunker says most clubs get along well but he does worry about the liability of the University in relation to these clubs because of the Attorney General’s ruling and the support they are given.  Russell asked when they go out of town and play teams from other universities do they have a jersey that says “Oklahoma State.”  Klatt replied he did not know but he did know a faculty representative has to go with them.  In contrast, Texas A&M gives $1M per year to their sports clubs.  Russell suggested contacting A&M regarding how they handle insurance issues.  Klatt said he had contacted Mike Bale, Director, OSU Risk Management, about the liability issue.  Bale said he had been contacted regarding this issue in the past but, to date, OSU has not been able to change the opinion of the Oklahoma Attorney General in this case.
Future committee activities include moving forward with a survey started when David Yellin was committee chair.  They will also be looking at a surcharge for academics to be built into ticket sales for OSU intercollegiate sporting events.  Some schools have a surcharge built into the tickets where a certain portion of the ticket cost goes to academic programs.  They will be contacting other BIG 12 schools in this regard.
Barbara Miller asked what OU did in regard to insurance for their sports clubs.  Klatt replied they were under the same ruling as OSU.

Seshadri asked if the support for the clubs mentioned above was through the student activities fees.  Klatt replied it was from those fees.  He added that once the student activity fees are paid they are part of University funds in essence.  Even though it is captured due to fees it immediately becomes state funds and so there is support going to the sports clubs from Oklahoma State University.  Gail Gates said the fees have to be approved by the students and State Regents for them to be collected.  Klatt said it was only $30,000 according to Bunker.

O’Brien said he served as a volunteer licensed athletic trainer for the winter basketball team.  Their student fees pay his liability insurance.  He has travelled on the road with them across the nation and to his knowledge OSU is the only school that offers any health care services to a club with any intramural aspect to it.  He added OU does not.  Klatt added personal vehicles had to be used.  VP Bird said she felt that was the biggest issue they struggle with.  These are typically special interest groups.  The other intramural programs are student fee paid and are doing well.  When the students begin a program and want to travel then the vehicle use is a critical issue.
Caniglia asked if the distribution of the $30,000 is through the AFAP.  Bird replied, “No.”  Klatt said the Outdoor Adventure Trips are supported by the University and are considered a part of the mission of the University.  VP Bird replied yes and they are led and managed by professional staff with specific training and that is part of the recreational domain.  Scott Jordan who conducts that training is one of the best in the country.
BUDGET — Ron Miller
Miller reported the committee had approved a letter to President Hargis (copy on page 16).  This letter was delivered to the President and the committee hopes to meet with him regarding the issues contained in the letter.
The committee looked into the matter brought to them by a faculty member regarding the Consumable Materials Fee.  They found out the problem was that the departments had not been allocated the money in CASNR.  What was found out was that the allocations to the colleges and schools have not changed since 2007 even though enrollments have changed and perhaps new courses have been added.  They will continue to look into this matter.

Russell said the letter to the President was regarding the approximately $944,000 taken out of the General Education Fund each year and applied to athletics.  He wanted to express his concern that there might be additional  soft money that goes from the University to the Athletic Department.  The most recent case in his mind was that the University generally paid the cost of redressing parts of the proposed Athletic Village site and building a new parking lot between McElroy and Hall of Fame.  In his mind that is a soft contribution to Athletics.  And, at the same time, we would like Athletics maybe to agree that a portion from athletic ticket sales might be used for an academic excellence fee.  For example, a donor might like to specify that a portion of their seat donation might go toward academics.  Russell stated that to him, the issue is not just about $944,000; it is about trying to “marry” the missions of the academic side of the University with athletics in a way that is more meaningful.
Miller said the letter did not reference the parking lot.  If an institution, public or private, has a limit on how much they can borrow when they go to the market it appears that OSU will be using $38M of our limit to fund, sometime in the future, some borrowing they did.  That reduces our capacity to borrow in other areas.
Hargis said he did not think there was any capacity problem with him as the capacity is much, much larger than any debt that we have in the debt service.  He said the one Miller talked about comes from Athletics.

Russell expressed his concern that even if administration said they were not going to contribute $944,000 per each year to Athletics are we content then as faculty?  It might then just harden the resolve to draw a harder line between academics and athletics.  He would like to see the missions grow together as far as fundraising.  Even little schools that do not have much as far as student populations or resources still have football teams that cost them money.  Why do they have football teams; because it brings the community together and gives alumni a reason to come back to campus.  They have fond memories and say, “here’s a check.”  He does not want to be that simplistic and give the image of football as a lost leader for the University.  Weaver said speaking to the facts of the letter the number is now closer to $855,000 with the budget cuts that have been enacted and not $944,000.

Hargis said during a conversation at a recent BIG 12 meeting during a break he was surprised hearing some of the amounts that several of these schools contribute to athletics.  Much more than OSU does.  He added that he and the Athletic Director have committed to work to try and alleviate the amount.  However, there are services that are provided to the University by athletics such as commencement, etc.

Miller said he had received an email from an alumni at the University of Missouri saying they were trying to get rid of their $1.5M subsidy to athletics.
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November 23, 2009

Burns V. Hargis, President
Oklahoma State University
107 Whitehurst

CAMPUS

Dear President Hargis

At the March 14, 2006 meeting of the Faculty Council, Mr. Holder expressed his commitment to
balancing the budget of the Athletic Department and not accepting money from the University._Since that
point in time, the Budget Committee of the Faculty Council has been politely requesting that the Athletic
Director provide a timetable for climinating the approximately $944.000 annual payment provided to the
Athletic Department. However, we have never received any plan for reducing and climinating the
payment

I light o the pressure for reductions in the academic budget during the Spring Semester of 2009, the
Budget Committee considered recommending to the University that we no longer divert funds from our
academic mission to an auxiliary enterprise that has independent income generating capacity. The Budget
Committee met with you in February before presenting a recommendation to the Faculty Council. At that
meeting, you indicated you would prefer the recommendation not be presented to the Faculty Council at
that time and expressed to the Committee your personal commitment to reduce and eliminate the

payment

Based on your comments, we did not present our recommendation. Given, that pressure for reductions in
the academic budget has continued into the Fall Semester, the Budget Committee continues to be
concerned that not all state allocated E&G dollars are used 1o further the academic mission of the
university. In addition to the $944,000, funds were expended for cleaning up the Athletic Villag

property north of Hall of Fame and the creation of additional parking. While the landscaping and parking
appear to benefit the Athletic Department and the general niversity. only one of the beneficiaries
provided any of the funding. Likewise, once the funding needed to proceed with the Athietic Village has
been raised, one can only presume that the parking will be eliminated

Finally, the 9/28/09 issue of the Chronicle of Higher Education indicated that the Athletic Department
borrowed $38 million to complete the construction on the west part of the stadium, but Oklahoma State
University will be the entity issuing the $38 million dollar bond issue. In light of the continuing decline
n state revenues and the related budget cuts to state agencies, the Budget Committee is concerned and
would like the opportunity to visit with you regarding these matters

el Ml

Ronald K. Miller





CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY, AND SECURITY — Tom Jordan

Jordan reported the “The Hawk” lighting system at Hall of Fame at the Colvin Center is still in progress.  Physical Plant is in the process of inventorying spare parts to determine what they would have to purchase to put “The Hawk” together.  When that is complete they will go ahead and order “The Hawk.”  They will probably go ahead and do that without having a written agreement with the City but it does not appear that will be a problem.
The landscape architecture consultant has been passed by the Board of Regents.  The Long-Range Planning Office is still in negotiations for a contract.  That contract should be assigned sometime in mid-January and the committee has been promised an opportunity to meet with the architecture firm and review the deliverables involved in that project.

The committee will meet again on December 16th at the Long-Range Planning Office to discuss topics brought to them by that office.  First topic will be vertical transportation regarding how people will get from the basement to the fourth floor of the Student Union.  There is a very poor elevator system now and will probably become worse during renovations.  The second topic is the mall between the Student Union and the Classroom Building.  This is an area of major architectural space.  Some concerns have been brought to the committee about the disruption of the access.  It had been reported that in the past the parking lot in front of Whitehurst was originally supposed to have been green space.
Ron Miller asked when the Multimodal faculty would be open again.  Joe Weaver replied they hoped to have it back in service by mid-January.

FACULTY — Udaya DeSilva
DeSilva presented a recommendation entitled, “Support for a Comprehensive Research Mission.”  After much discussion DeSilva decided he would take the recommendation back to the committee for rewording.
LONG-RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY — Bud Lacy
Lacy said the Provost had enacted a process to review the existing Strategic Plan for the University.  The University Planning Council has developed a proposed plan.  Lacy had copied each of the goals and objectives for each of the two plans in a side-by-side document which had been distributed to all Councilors earlier for their review.  What the Planning Council did not include was the strategies in the existing plan and in the proposed plan.  These are bullet point strategies underneath each objective.  Similarly, under the old plan there was a set of critical success factors and none of those were included in the new plan.  The committee will review the two plans at their next meeting and come back to Council in January with a recommendation or comments.
Russell asked if there was a deadline regarding this issue.  Lacy replied he thought the Provost wanted to take this issue to the Board of Regents at their January 22nd meeting.
RESEARCH — Jim Smay
Smay reported in addition to the non-human primate issue the committee has been working on revising the research incentives recommendation from September.  Part of that recommendation included the 13th month salary and the F&A return policy.  The F&A policy specified that it should be distributed with a minimum of 15% of the total F&A being returned to the PI generating that F&A.  Research has been done to look at the way different public and private universities handle F&A redistribution back to the PI to stimulate research.  So far, they cannot come to a number in just looking at that alone as a research incentive.  They will invite VP McKeever to their next meeting to give a broad overview of the research incentive program at OSU and try to take everything to mind when recommending a number for the F&A or if there are other areas where they can make recommendations.
RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS — J. D. Brown
Brown reported the committee has developed a survey that will be looking at the entire benefits package related particularly to recruitment and retention, what matters and what does not matter in those two areas.  They have also been looking at strategies regarding tuition benefits both for faculty, staff, and dependents.  The survey will go out to administrators first and then be revised slightly and then sent to the general faculty.  A sub-committee is looking at the different retirement plans OSU has and what the inequities are.
Brown said a task force will be appointed to look at the domestic partner leave benefit issue mentioned in November by the A&S Faculty Council and the Women’s Faculty Council.  Russell said he was putting together a task force to look into this matter.  He has asked Jeff White, Chair of the A&S Faculty Council to serve in addition to J. D. Brown.  White has given him names of a few additional faculty.  He asked Barbara Miller to recommend one or two names of faculty to serve.  Russell is also waiting to hear from a few others he has asked to serve.
Yellin said previously when OSU had Health Choice insurance a retired colleague now living in Michigan informed him that Health Choice was not honored in Michigan.  Has the committee looked into when a person goes out of state how widespread is the BlueCrossBlueShield current policy.  Russell replied that Health Choice is only in Oklahoma and that is one of the benefits OSU gained by having a BlueCrossBlueShield provider.  Russell suggested the retiree Yellin mentioned contact the Benefits Office to see if they can help.

STUDENT AFFAIRS AND LEARNING RESOURCES — Karen Hickman

Hickman reported the committee continues to review the 2008-2009 statistics report from Study Abroad in regard to student participation as well as the offering of courses across campus.

They look forward to reviewing the Task Force on International Education and Outreach report.
The committee recently met and is formulating recommendations that they hope to bring forth in January concerning the proposed revisions to the Student Publications Board of Directors.  That revision is proposing to convert the Board into an advisory board and a significant change in membership is being proposed.  The recommendation, so far, is to increase the membership of faculty members on the proposed advisory board and also change the name back to Student Publications Board of Directors.  Because of the high number of members that are internal to the Student Publications Board they do not feel that internal membership leads to an advisory capacity.

Report of Liaison Representatives

Staff Advisory Council – Danny Darnell
Darnell reported SAC continues to work on the disaster housing recommendation they hope to send forward to administration where Residential Life and the University Apartments would work with any OSU employee who is displaced because of a natural disaster to their home.
SAC is now approaching the child day care issue from a different angle.  This would include partnering with an established day care facility where the administration is already in place versus OSU creating its own administration and starting from ground zero.  This would possibly be a newly constructed faculty where the established day care would administer it.  An example Darnell gave was that OSU does not build their own health insurance and they partner with someone like BlueCrossBlueShield to administer the plan.  SAC will probably send a few questions to the Faculty Council Retirement and Fringe Benefit’s Committee to be included in the survey they are planning to send out.
Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller
Miller said Women’s Faculty Council attended the meeting that Staff Advisory Council organized and at WFC’s last meeting they came up with a couple of questions that will be forwarded to the Faculty Council Retirement and Fringe Benefit’s Committee’s survey and ask them to add those questions.

Miller said initially VP McKeever had agreed to sponsor a talk during Research Week and one of the reasons was to get more people to come to their awards reception.  They realized that if they had a speaker then the award winners would not have a chance to discuss their research.  Last year it took an hour-and-a-half just to get nine winners through that process.  They have decided to have the research speaker on Wednesday of Research Week and have the winner’s awards reception on the Friday before.

Graduate and Professional Student Government Association – Aravind Seshadri
Seshadri reported the following:

NAGPS Conference:

Five GPSGA officers attended the NAGPS national conference held in Lincoln, NE from November 14-17, 2009.  NAGPS, the National Association of Graduate and Professional Students, is an umbrella organization representing all the graduate and professional students in the US and the national conference was a place for us to meet and conduct our business.  Graduate and professional students from 30 different schools from all over this country participated in the conference and shared their ideas, problems and solutions on how the problems can be tackled.  The conference was a great learning experience for us; some of the sessions in the conference included (1) Lobbying 201, (2) Health and dental coverage for graduate students, (3) activities that help build a community, (4) data driven graduate student stipend negotiations etc.  The discussions stimulated a lot of ideas for us and we plan on implementing a few here in OSU this spring.

We are grateful for the support provided by Dr. Lee Bird, Mr. Tim Huff (Manager ISS) and Dr. Stephen Haseley (Campus Life Leadership Office).

Research Symposium:

GPSGA is one of the co-sponsors for the OSU Research Symposium along with the Graduate College and the Office of Vice President for Research and Technology Transfer.  GPSGA is involved in organizing the judges and moderators for the symposium.  The deadline for the submission of the abstract for the symposium is December 20, 2009.  Please encourage your students to submit abstracts for the symposium.

The research symposium provides an opportunity for our students to get feedback on their research as well as on their presentation skills.  The feedback from the judges and the moderators is shared with the presenters.  GPSGA will be recruiting faculty for being judges for the research symposium.  It would be a minimal two hours commitment for the faculty.  We would like to get more faculty involved in this year's symposium.

Phoenix Awards:

Each spring, the GPSGA selects an outstanding master’s student, doctoral student, and faculty member to present with its highest honor:  the Phoenix Award.  The award recognizes exemplary achievement in leadership, scholarship, professional involvement and University and community service; especially as it relates to involvement with graduate students.  Graduate students can be nominated by fellow students, faculty, staff or administrator while the nomination for the faculty member has to be initiated by a graduate student.  The Phoenix Awards Committee reviews the application, selects three finalists in each category and decides on one winner from each category.  Student winners each receive a sum of $750 ($375 from GPSGA and $375 from the Graduate College).  Students who are expecting to graduate in Fall 2009, Spring 2010 and August 2010 are eligible for nominations.  Please nominate your outstanding students for this prestigious award.

The Phoenix has been in existence since 1982 even before GPSGA was formed.  The first faculty member to receive the award was Dr. Lionel Raff (Chemistry) and the last faculty member to win it was Dr. Ranga Komanduri (Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering).

The call for nominations for the 28th Annual Phoenix Awards is on right now.  The deadline for submission of the nominations is March 01, 2010.  For more information please visit http://gpsga.okstate.edu
Student Publications Board – Karen Hickman
Hickman reported the Student Publications Board of Directors met in November and interviewed, for the first time, two students for Editor and Chief of the O’Colly for the spring 2010.  The next Editor and Chief will be Megan Foster.  She has been involved in almost all aspects of producing the O’Colly over the past year or so.

The second component of the meeting focused on the proposed by-laws and constitution changes.  The current Board consists of four students and three faculty members.  The Director of the School of Journalism and Broadcasting and a Faculty Council liaison serve in an ex officio capacity.  This currently makes seven voting members.  The three faculty members are nominated by Faculty Council and appointed by the President.  The proposed by-laws and creation of the advisory board is being modeled after OU’s Student Publications Board Advisory Committee.  The membership composition is the most significant change that is being proposed.  The proposed change is to increase the membership from seven to thirteen members; reduce the faculty membership from three faculty to one; increase the student membership by two; and add an editor and a publisher of a daily or weekly Oklahoma newspaper.  They are looking for input on this proposal and the goal is to make revisions and potentially vote on the changes in January or February.
The meeting adjourned at 5:20 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is January 12, 2010.
Respectfully submitted,

Beth Caniglia, Secretary
